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Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting

held at the Parish Office on

Monday 31st October 2011 at 7.00pm
Present:
Cllrs Alun Davies (Chairman), John Jagger (Vice Chairman), Mrs Rachel Banner, Mrs Susan Whitehand, Mrs Doreen Hawkley, Mark Astle, Charles Hotham and Edwin Gumbley.
In attendance:   
County Cllr Peter McDonald, District Cllrs Richard Deeming and Stuart Dudley; Roger Westbury (executive officer); Richard Peach (The Village magazine).
Appendices:

The following documents will be appended to the signed minutes:

a. the Agenda

b. an updated  report on planning applications

c. an updated  report from the RFO.
d. Bank Reconciliation Statement for the half year to 30.9.11.

65/11
Apologies – none
66/11
Declarations of Interest

(a) The requirement to keep the Register of Interests was noted. 
(b) No interests were declared by Parish Council Members.
67/11
Minutes of the Last Meeting held on 26th September 2011 were approved and were signed by the Chairman. In view of the Chairman’s absence from the previous meeting, clarification was provided on the following topics:
1. The EO confirmed that a letter had been sent to Severn Trent regarding the sewage problems on Fiery Hill Road and a response had been received. Severn Trent had advised that they were taking remedial action and the Council decided to keep this item on the agenda for future meetings.

2. The EO advised that he had obtained details of a Utilities Broker via the SLCC and would be discussing with them the possibility of reducing the Council’s energy costs. 
3. Cllr Jagger reported that the problem of rail squeal had been largely rectified following the meeting that he and Cllr Hotham had had with Network Rail and Bromsgrove District Council. The Council agreed to continue to monitor the situation. The Chairman thanked Cllrs Jagger and Hotham for their efforts.
4. The Council agreed to wait until the Spring before commencing a rolling programme of repainting the poles and traffic signs in the village.

5. The Council asked the EO to see if the Parish Lengthsman could clear away the dead weeds on Hewell Road.
68/11
County and District Councillors Q & A Session

County Cllr McDonald updated the Parish Council on two matters. Firstly the   decision by Worcestershire County Council to require all schools in the County to become Academies in the next two years. Secondly the probable closure of Blackmore House – a respite care centres in Bromsgrove for dementia sufferers. The Parish Council recorded its sadness at this proposed closure.
District Cllrs Deeming and Dudley reported that two officers from the BDC planning team had been assigned to the Draft Corte Strategy and that the revised strategy document should be ready to be sent out for consultation in January 2012.

Cllr Deeming confirmed that the planning application for the proposed Fiery Hill Road development was not on the agenda for consideration at the November meeting of the BDC Planning Committee. He advised the Parish Council that Planning Committee meetings would move from a 2pm start time to 6pm with effect from January 2012.
Cllr Hotham enquired whether the absence of a Core Strategy would influence the timing of a decision on the Fiery Hill; Road application and Cllr Deeming undertook to look into this.

The Parish Council asked whether the decision to move the land adjacent to Fiery Hill Road into a “White land” category had been taken legally. Cllr Deeming suggested that the Parish Council took this up with BDC’s legal department.

Cllr Deeming advised the Council that he should be able to provide figures on the proposed number of houses to be built in Bromsgrove District in the New Year. He also advised that Birmingham City Council had negotiated with St Modwen to increase the level of employment of local trades people on the Lickey Road development.

Finally Cllr Dudley requested that copies of any letters regarding the Fiery Hill Road development should be sent to him and/or Cllr Deeming.

69/11
Infrastructure

Planning & Conservation

The Council received a report on recent planning applications, a copy of which will be appended to these minutes.
Regarding the Fiery Hill Road planning application, Cllr Whitehand reported that a landfill survey and archaeological study should be carried out on the site. She advised that Barnt Green Cricket Club had objected to the application, and that 117 letters of complaint had been recorded on the Public Access website.

The EO advised that BDC was organising a workshop on highways aspects of planning applications and it was agreed that Cllrs Whitehand and Hotham and the EO would attend this event which is being held on November 17th. 

The EO was asked to check the availability of Andy Williams, the Council’s planning consultant, for the next two meetings of BDC’s Planning Committee which would be held on December 5th and January 9th.


Highways & Lighting


Cllr Jagger advised that he and Cllr Hotham would be carrying out a survey of all of the highways in the Parish in the near future.

The Chairman asked the EO to respond to an email received from Mr Burch of Oakdene Drive regardfing possible resurfacing of Fiery Hill Road out of any 106 monies available from the Fiery Hill Road development should it go ahead.


Environment


The Environment Group reported that the planters on Hewell Road had been re-stocked with winter planting and that winter hanging baskets had been provided to Viva Hairdressers, winners of the 2011 Hanging Basket Maintenance Award.
The chairman thanked Councillors Banner and Hawkley for their work in looking   after the planters and hanging baskets over the last 12 months.

The EO was asked to ascertain from Western Power Distribution what would be happening with the fencing around the sub station on Orchard Croft. Work on this seems to have come to a halt as a tree is growing into part of the fence line. 


The Group advised that it was planning to identify trees on public spaces in the village which could be protected by Tree Preservation Orders.

Cllr Hawkley asked what was happening with the installation of additional play equipment for 8-11 year olds in Millennium Park. The Council agreed to look into this for the next financial year.
70/11    Community Matters

Village Watch –
nothing to report.
Health & Safety – nothing to report.

 
Communications – the Council agreed to increase the size of the Newsletter from 4 to 6 pages and to take paid for advertising on a trial basis, commencing with the Spring 2012 issue. 

The EO advised that some photographs had received from residents for possible inclusion in the proposed 2012 Barnt Green Calendar and Cllr Astle and the EO were asked to progress this.


Alternative methods of circulating the newsletter were discussed in order to reduce costs and the Council agreed to consider this further at a future meeting.
71/11    Governance

Finance - The RFO circulated an updated report, a copy of which is appended to these minutes.  Payments were approved. 

The Council discussed the budget and precept for 2012-2013 in broad detail and resolved by a vote of 7-1 to maintain the Council’s reserves at a sum equivalent to one year’s precept. It was agreed that the Finance Group would meet on November 14th with a view to presenting a recommended budget and precept level to the Council for approval at the November meeting. 

 Cllr Hotham enquired whether it might be possible to turn some or all of the street lights off at at midnight in order to save money. The Council agreed to consider this at a future meeting and stressed that there were a number of aspects to be considered including health and safety, crime risk, cost of installing timers etc.
 
Youth Council – Cllr Whitehand confirmed that the Youth Group had disbanded and that work was required to resurrect it.
School Governor – Cllr Whitehand and Cllr Astle are to discuss what would be involved if Cllr Astle agreed to take on this role..
WCALC/NALC – Cllr Jagger and the EO had attended the CALC AGM held on October 13th.
CPRE- Cllr Whitehand will attend the next meeting to be held on November 15.
Events – the Council confirmed that the Volunteers Thank You Party would take place on Wednesday 14 December at The Victoria and the Christmas Carol Concert in Millennium Park on December 5th..
Administration – the Council asked the EO to arrange training sessions on the role of Councillors and the Power of Well Being with CALC in the New Year.
72/11
Urgent Decisions – none taken since last meeting
73/11
Correspondence Received – the Council decided against making a donation to the proposed Armed Forces Memorial in Bromsgrove. 

The Council decided that it would not be appropriate to have a Queens Diamond Jubilee Beacon in Barnt Green, but that consideration should be given to holding a street party. The Council also agreed that it would consider making a donation towards a Jubilee Beacon if one was being lit on the Lickey Hills.

74/11
Future Agenda Items – Queens Diamond Jubilee Street Party; Barnt Green parish boundaries; Newsletter format and distribution.
75/11
Date and Venue of Next Meetings – Monday 28th November 2011 at 7.00pm at the Parish Office was confirmed.

The meeting ended at 9.10pm.
                …………………………………….


 Chairman
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